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Connecting	Youth	and	Communities	with	Law	Enforcement	
(CYCLE)	Train	the	Trainer	Course	Evaluation		

	
Background	
	
The	Council	for	a	Strong	America	Fight	Crime:	Invest	in	Kids’	Police	Training	Institute	(PTI)	launched	
its	innovative	training	program	“Connecting	Youth	&	Communities	with	Law	Enforcement	(CYCLE)”	in	
January	2017.	The	program	is	designed	to	bring	police	and	youth,	especially	youth	in	underserved	
communities,	 together	 by	 teaching	 approaches	 that	 assist	 law	 enforcement	 in	 reducing	 negative	
encounters	and	outcomes.	After	undergoing	a	thorough	process	evaluation	in	four	cities	(Austin,	TX;	
Orlando,	 FL;	 Fresno	 and	 San	 Bernardino,	 CA)	 the	 PTI	 fine-tuned	 and	 updated	 the	 program	
curriculum,	 completing	 the	 first	 cohort.	 With	 the	 second	 cohort,	 an	 independent	 research	 firm,	
Impaq	 International,	 conducted	 an	 outcome	 evaluation	 of	 PTI’s	 presentation	 of	 CYCLE	 in	 four	
additional	 sites	 (Salt	Lake	City,	UT;	Dallas,	TX;	 Sacramento	and	Compton,	CA).	The	 results	of	 the	
outcome	 evaluation	 showed	 that	 participants	 of	 the	 CYCLE	 program	 reported	 1)	 police	&	 youth	
encounters	 remained	consistent,	2)	use	of	 force	by	police	 in	youth	encounters	decreased,	and	3)	
arrests	of	youth	by	police	decreased	when	officers	were	aware	of	other	resources	for	youth.			
	
The	Robert	Wood	Johnson	Foundation	provided	additional	funding	in	a	renewal	grant	to	allow	PTI	
to	deliver	additional	training,	while	developing	a	comprehensive	CYCLE	Train	the	Trainer	(CYCLE-
TTT)	course.	Collaborating	with	 the	CYCLE	program’s	original	 curriculum	developer,	Community	
Safety	Institute	(CSI),	and	PTI	Staff	and	Subject	Matter	Experts,	the	CYCLE-TTT	course	was	developed	
and	a	pilot	session	presented	in	April	2019.	After	the	pilot,	PTI	and	CSI	staff	worked	to	update	and	
fine-tune	 the	 curriculum,	 adding	 planning,	 implementation,	 and	 facilitator	 skills	 modules	 to	 the	
original	CYCLE	modules.		
	
In	December	2019,	the	Las	Vegas	Metropolitan	Police	Department	hosted	PTI	to	deliver	the	CYCLE-
TTT	course.	Officers	from	Albuquerque	(NM)	Police	Department,	Janesville	(WI)	Police	Department,	
and	New	Mexico	State	Police,	along	with	Council	for	a	Strong	America	research	staff	and	newly	hired	
PTI	staff,	attended	the	program.	This	report	includes	feedback	from	participants	in	the	course	and	
observations	by	the	research	staff.		
	
Evaluation	Process	
	
This	evaluation	is	focused	on	a	single	delivery	of	the	CYCLE-TTT	which	consisted	of	the	full	five-day	
course,		with	nine	participants	as	detailed	above.			
	
	
	
	
	



	

	
	
1. Training	Process:		

	
The	CYCLE-TTT	is	presented	in	the	same	way	the	CYCLE	program	is	executed	at	any	given	site.	After	
the	course	introduction	and	pre-questionnaire,	the	modules	flow	in	the	same	order	that	PTI	and	new	
graduates	of	the	CYCLE-TTT	would	put	on	the	full	program.	The		CYCLE-TTT	consists	of	a	total	of	12	
modules	that	include	the	8	CYCLE	curriculum	modules,	plus	modules	on	listening	sessions,	town	hall	
meetings,	 youth	 engagement,	 and	 instructor	 facilitation	 skills.	 The	 first	 two	CYCLE-TTT	modules	
consist	 of	 Listening	 Sessions	 and	 Town	 Hall	 Meetings,	 and	 highlight	 the	 important	 role	 these	
functions	play	in	the	overall	CYCLE	program,	including	relations	with	community	group	leaders	and	
law	enforcement	agencies.	The	CYCLE	classroom	curriculum	is	then	presented	(Contemporary	Issues	
in	Law	Enforcement,	Listening	Skills,	Implicit	Bias,	Adolescent	Brain	Development,	Trauma	Informed	
Responses,	De-Escalation,	and	Building	Rapport	with	Youth).	PTI	staff	presented	the	key	content	and	
facilitated	discussions	and	classroom	activities	with	the	participants	to	enforce	learning	objectives.	
Upon	 completion	 of	 the	 law	 enforcement	 classroom	 curriculum,	 participants	 receive	 the	 youth	
engagement	presentation	that	covers	the	youth	engagement	curriculum	and	explores	best	practices	
for	interacting	with	at-risk	youth	from	underserved	communities.	The	final	CYCLE	module	was	on	
role	playing	and	debrief,	and	provided	officers	the	opportunity	to	participate	in	the	role	plays	similar	
to	the	ones	they	would	conduct	when	facilitating	the	CYCLE	program	with	youth.	PTI	staff	shared	the	
importance	 of	 allowing	 time	 for	 meaningful	 interactions	 between	 officers	 and	 youth.	 The	 final	
module	of	the	CYCLE-TTT	was	Instructor	Facilitation	Skills	with	Practice	Teaching.	Participants	were	
assigned	CYCLE	curriculum	modules	to	teach	back	the	topic.	Individual	feedback	sessions	with	PTI’s	
primary	instructor	staff	afterward		focused	on	areas	of	strength	and	improvement.			
	
2. Participant	Engagement:		
	
PTI	staff	worked	to	keep	participants	engaged.	While	participant	engagement	varied	based	on	time	
of	day	and	individual	officer,	classroom	discussions	presented	a	particularly	beneficial	opportunity	
for	participants	to	share	knowledge,	experience,	and	techniques	with	one	another.	Several	officers	
noted	how	much	they	appreciated	the	ability	to	learn	from	peers	in	different	departments.	The	ability	
to	trade	information	with	staff	from	other	agencies	is	different	from	what	officers	receive	in	other	
trainings,	and	was	a	key	value-add.	Some	modules	also	stimulated	more	conversation	and	levels	of	
attention	 than	 others;	 content	 such	 as	 adolescent	 brain	 development	 and	 trauma-informed	
responses	that	officers	were	least	likely	to	have	prior	exposure	to	piqued	the	highest	levels	of	interest	
amongst	participants.	In	parts	of	the	modules	that	included	group	activities,	role	plays,	or	interactive	
exercises,	engagement	significantly	increased.	
	
	
Evaluation	Results	
	
Effects	on	Knowledge	and	Interest:	Outcomes	were	measured	via	surveys	distributed	to	participants	
throughout	training.	The	content	of	the	CYCLE	course	was	evaluated	by	surveying	participants	on	
their	knowledge	in	each	of	the	following	topics	both	prior	to	and	following	the	training:	adolescent	
brain	development,	de-escalation,	trauma,	implicit	bias,	positive	youth	interactions,	building	trust,	
and	communication	skills.	Participants	were	also	asked	about	their	interest	in	each	of	these	areas	
prior	to	training,	and	their	usefulness	in	their	day-to-day	work	following	the	training.	Each	of	these	
were	 rated	 on	 a	 scale	 of	 0	 to	 2,	 where	 0	 corresponded	 with	 a	 score	 of	 “not”,	 1	 represented	
“somewhat”,	and	2	represented	“very”.	
	



	

	
	
	
Amongst	each	of	these	topic	areas,	self-reported	knowledge	increased	following	the	training.	Prior	
to	 training,	 the	 areas	 with	 the	 lowest	 reported	 rates	 of	 knowledge	 were	 adolescent	 brain	
development	(which	averaged	0.8)	and	implicit	bias	(which	averaged	0.9).	Following	the	training,	
these	areas	each	scored	an	average	of	1.89,	with	all	but	one	participant	scoring	these	areas	with	the	
highest	score	of	2	post-training.		
	
Additionally,	 interest	 in	each	of	 these	 topics	received	predominantly	scores	of	0s	and	1s	prior	 to	
training,	but	when	surveyed	afterward	on	the	usefulness	of	these	topics	in	officers’	day-to-day	work,	
the	overwhelming	majority	scored	a	2,	with	no	individual	average	going	below	1.78.	
	
Module	Scoring:	Following	each	of	the	8	CYCLE	law	enforcement	modules,	the	Youth	Engagement	
module,	and	3	Train	the	Trainer	modules,	participants	received	evaluation	forms	where	they	were	
asked	to	provide	feedback	on	the	following	10	questions,	grouped	by	category:	

● Goals	and	objectives:	Course	objectives	are	clearly	stated;	Level	of	goals	and	objectives	are	
appropriate;	Goals	and	objectives	are	based	on	curriculum.	

● Instruction:	 Instruction	 is	 specifically	 explained;	 Instruction	 stimulates	 student	 interest;	
Instruction	is	easy	to	follow.	

● Organization:	The	sequence	of	content	is	appropriate.	
● Content	 and	 Supporting	 Materials:	 The	 content/supporting	 materials	 fits	 the	 goals	 and	

objectives;	 The	 content/supporting	 materials	 stimulates	 student	 interest;	 The	
content/supporting	materials	are	appropriate	for	the	audience.	

	
For	each	of	these	10	questions,	participants	provided	a	score	of	either	1	(poor),	2	(fair),	3	(good),	4	
(very	good),	or	5	(excellent).		
	
Listening	Sessions:	This	module	received	all	3s	and	above,	with	all	questions	averaging	a	score	of	
4.3	or	4.4.	
	
Town	Hall:	This	module	received	all	3s	and	above,	with	average	scores	ranging	from	4.4	(Course	
objectives	 are	 clearly	 stated;	 Goals	 and	 objectives	 are	 based	 on	 curriculum)	 to	 4.6	 (The	
content/supporting	 materials	 fits	 the	 goals	 and	 objectives;	 The	 content/supporting	 materials	
stimulates	student	interest;	The	content/supporting	materials	are	appropriate	for	the	audience.)	
	
Contemporary	Issues	in	Law	Enforcement:	This	module	received	all	3s	and	above,	with	average	
scores	 ranging	 from	3.9	 (The	content/supporting	materials	 fits	 the	goals	and	objectives)	 to	4.2	 (	
Course	objectives	are	clearly	stated;	Level	of	goals	and	objectives	are	appropriate).	
	
Listening	 Skills:	 This	 module	 received	 all	 3s	 and	 above,	 with	 average	 scores	 ranging	 from	 4.3	
(Instruction	 is	 easy	 to	 follow)	 to	 4.6	 (Instruction	 stimulates	 student	 interest;	 The	 sequence	 of	
contents	is	appropriate;	The	content/supporting	materials	are	appropriate	for	the	audience.).	
	
Implicit	 Bias:	 This	 module	 received	 all	 3s	 and	 above,	 with	 average	 scores	 ranging	 from	 4.3	
(Instruction	 is	 specifically	 explained;	 The	 sequence	 of	 contents	 is	 appropriate)	 to	 4.5	 (Course	
objectives	are	clearly	stated;	Level	of	goals	and	objectives	are	appropriate).	
	
Adolescent	 Brain	 Development:	 This	 module	 received	 all	 3s	 and	 above,	 with	 average	 scores	
ranging	from	4.4	(Instruction	stimulates	student	interest;	Instruction	is	easy	to	follow)	to	4.6	(Course	



	

objectives	are	clearly	stated;	Level	of	goals	and	objectives	are	appropriate;	The	sequence	of	contents	
is	appropriate;	The	content/supporting	materials	are	appropriate	for	the	audience).	
	
	
Trauma-Informed	Response:	This	module	received	all	3s	and	above,	with	average	scores	ranging	
from	 4.4	 (Instruction	 stimulates	 student	 interest;	 Instruction	 is	 easy	 to	 follow)	 to	 4.6	 (Course	
objectives	are	clearly	stated;	Level	of	goals	and	objectives	are	appropriate;	Goals	and	objectives	are	
based	on	curriculum;	Instruction	is	specifically	explained;	The	content/supporting	materials	fits	the	
goals	and	objectives;	The	content/supporting	materials	are	appropriate	for	the	audience).	
	
De-Escalation:	 This	 module	 received	 all	 3s	 and	 above,	 with	 average	 scores	 ranging	 from	 4.3	
(Instruction	stimulates	student	interest)	to	4.6	(Course	objectives	are	clearly	stated;	Level	of	goals	
and	objectives	are	appropriate;	Goals	and	objectives	are	based	on	curriculum;	Instruction	is	easy	to	
follow;	The	content/supporting	materials	are	appropriate	for	the	audience).	
	
Building	Rapport:	This	module	received	all	3s	and	above,	with	all	questions	averaging	a	score	of	
either	4.5	or	4.6.	
	
Youth	Engagement:		This	module	received		favorable	comments	from	attendees.		A	formal	module	
review	was	not	conducted	during	this	CYCLE-TTT	due	to	the	actual	material	being	intended	for	youth	
ages	15	–	24,	not	law	enforcement	officers	or	trainers.		
	
Scenario	 Role	 Play	 and	 Debrief:	 This	 module	 received	 all	 3s	 and	 above,	 with	 average	 scores	
ranging	 from	 4.4	 (Instruction	 is	 specifically	 explained;	 Instruction	 is	 easy	 to	 follow)	 to	 4.7	 (The	
sequence	of	contents	is	appropriate;		The	content/supporting	materials	stimulates	student	interest;	
The	content/supporting	materials	are	appropriate	for	the	audience).		
	
Facilitation	Skills:	This	module	received	all	3s	and	above,	with	all	questions	averaging	a	score	of	4.4	
or	4.5.	
	
Preparation	to	Teach:	Following	the	training,	participants	were	surveyed	on	how	prepared	they	felt	
to	present	 the	CYCLE	program	content	 to	 their	 respective	police	departments.	 Participants	were	
asked	to	rate	their	preparation	for	facilitating	the	listening	sessions	and	town	halls,	and	present	the	
CYCLE	 Law	 Enforcement	 and	 CYCLE	 Youth	 classroom	 content.	 All	 participants	 reported	 feeling	
either	“prepared”,	“very	prepared”,	or	“completely	prepared”.	No	participant	said	they	were	“not	at	
all”	or	“somewhat”	prepared.	The	lowest	average	scores	(4.3	and	4.4)	were	reported	for	preparation	
to	teach	CYCLE	for	law	enforcement,	while	the	highest	average	scores	(4.5	and	4.6)	were	reported	
for	preparation	to	conduct	listening	sessions.	
	
Participant	Feedback:	All	participants	reported	that	they	would	recommend	this	training	to	others.	
Amongst	 what	 officers	 found	most	 useful	 were	 the	 units	 on	 adolescent	 brain	 development	 and	
trauma,	where	participants	noted	they	found	themselves	paying	the	most	attention.	Only	two	officers	
provided	comments	on	parts	of	the	training	that	were	not	of	interest	-	one	noted	that	the	rapport	
building	 module	 felt	 repetitive,	 and	 another	 officer	 reported	 that	 the	 active	 listening	 module	
presented	 skills	 that	 officers	 should	 already	 know.	 When	 asked	 what	 they	 would	 add	 or	 do	
differently,	participants	noted	adding	more	interactive	examples	and	role	plays,	addition	of	content	
on	 adverse	 childhood	 experiences	 (ACES),	 and	 modifications	 for	 officers	 who	 have	 already	
participated	in	the	CYCLE	program	themselves.	
	
	 	



	

	
Conclusion	
	
The	staff	of	the	Fight	Crime:	Invest	in	Kids’	Police	Training	Institute	is	very	satisfied	with	the	CYCLE	
Train	the	Trainer	program	(CYCLE-TTT)	as	it	currently	stands.	Participants	largely	responded	with	
positive	feedback,	and	reported	being	prepared	to	present	the	various	components	of	CYCLE	in	their	
home	 communities.	 As	 PTI	 conducts	 additional	 trainings,	 we	will	 incorporate	 feedback	 to	make	
content	and	instruction	even	more	relevant	and	useful	for	participants,	and	are	confident	that	our	
instruction	 will	 empower	 future	 cohorts	 of	 officers	 to	 bring	 our	 curriculum	 to	 their	 respective	
departments	and	communities.	
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